OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENTCOMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 15 DECEMBER 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Prest (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bradley, Dodd, Farmer P, Mallinson, Rutherford C, Styth. 

OSM.48/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 29 September 2005 be approved as the correct record and signed by the Chairman.

OSM.49/05
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN
The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.056/05 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plans for 1 October 2005 to 31 January 2006 and 1 November 2005 to 28 February 2006.  The Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 December 2005 to 31 March 2006 was also presented for consideration by Members. 

Members referred to item KD.040/05 – Carlisle District Local Plan and noted that it had been deferred from the original timetable for consideration. Members suggested that they should keep an eye on this item as it should not be unnecessarily deferred and they were concerned that it may deviate from the Statutory Programme.

RESOLVED – (1) That the changes to the Forward Plans for the periods 1 October 2005 to 31 January 2006 and 1 November 2005 to 28 February 2006 be noted.

(2) That the Committee is aware of the deferral of the Carlisle District Local Forward Plan item and this should not be unnecessarily deferred.

OSM.50/05

RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – EX.252/05 – OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPROVEMENT PLAN
The Executive on 21 November 2005 (EX.252/05) had considered the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan for 2005-200.  The Executive had thanked this Committee for the work undertaken on the Improvement Plan and awaited the outcome of this Committee’s further deliberations on the matter.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the next steps in the Improvement Plan process were for the joint protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive to be developed.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response and the development of a joint protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive be welcomed.

OSM.51/05
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPROVEMENT PLAN

(a)
Meetings of overview and Scrutiny Management Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager reported that following the joint workshop with the Executive it was being proposed that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee should meet on a quarterly basis and that the Constitution should be amended to reflect this.  If there was a requirement to hold a meeting between the quarterly dates then meetings could be arranged as necessary.

RESOLVED – That the City Council be asked to approve a change to the Council’s Constitution to the effect that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee would now meet on a quarterly basis.

(b)
Nominations to work on Joint Protocol
The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that following the joint workshop with the Executive it had been agreed that a Joint Protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive and mutual ways of working should be developed.  The Executive would be nominating two representatives to work on the Joint Protocol and this Committee was also being asked to nominate two representatives.

RESOLVED – (1) That Councillors Prest and Styth be nominated as the Committee’s representatives to work with two representatives of the Executive (to be nominated by the Leader) on the development of a Joint Protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive and mutual ways of working.

OSM.52/05
DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS 2006/07

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services presented report LDS.51/05 relating to the dates and times of meetings for 2006/07.  The Executive on 21 November 2005 (Minute Reference EX.249/05) had recommended the schedule of dates and times of meetings to the City Council for approval.

In addition, the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 1 December 2005 (Minute Reference CROS.117/05) had advised this Committee that it was their wish that (as from February 2006 cycle of meetings) future meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee should commence at 10.00am.

In considering the report on proposed dates and times the meetings for 2006/07 Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
It was the opinion of Members that all Overview and Scrutiny meetings scheduled in the Council diary should commence at 10.00am.  It was recognised that 10.00am starts sometimes clash with Joint Management Team meetings, but Members suggested that joint Management Team meetings should be scheduled into the Council diary.   Officers and Executive Members should give consideration to the timing of these meetings to avoid clashes which cause difficulties for Officers and Portfolio Holders attending Overview and Scrutiny meetings.

(b)
In response to a query as to whether the proposed schedule of meetings had been checked against County Council meetings, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services commented that the scheduling had been geared primarily to the City Council cycle of meetings.  Other Members commented that meetings should be scheduled to fit in with City Council cycle of meetings and not with meetings of other Authorities.

(c)
A Member commented that when special meetings are arranged efforts should be made to consult with all Members on preferred dates.

(d) Members were concerned that the recent Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee to consider budget reports had been moved from a start time of 10.00am to 11.30am which meant that some Members could not attend and others could only attend for a limited time.  They were disappointed that the time of this meeting had been re-arranged to accommodate an Officer Management Briefing.


The Town Clerk and Chief Executive apologised that she had asked for the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to be rescheduled and stated that in future she would reschedule Management Briefings if necessary.

(e)
The Chairmen of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees had recently attended the Executive Committee which had considered the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s comments on the Budget.  The Chairmen had each made a special effort to attend the meeting and were extremely disappointed at the attitude of Executive Members to Overview and Scrutiny’s involvement in the budget process.  Each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees has spent some considerable time scrutinising the budget papers and detailed minutes had been submitted to the Executive.  Members believed that Overview and Scrutiny had a legitimate and proper role in the budget process and were extremely concerned at being told that this was viewed as a waste of time or inappropriate.


A Member also commented that it should not be necessary for the Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees to attend each Executive meeting when there are full and detailed minutes of the Committee submitted to Executive Members.  Chairmen should not be expected to summarise two hours of consideration of Budget items when the detailed minutes set out the Committee’s comments.


The Overview and Scrutiny Manager explained that the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees had focused on scrutinising the savings and bids in the context of their own work in different service areas.  The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had a different role in the process and as well as looking at their own services/operational issues they were also looking at the Budget Strategy.  The way that the budget information had been presented and delivered made it difficult for them to scrutinise this and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager would meet with the Director of Corporate Services to discuss future budget reports.


The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that this was one of the issues which could be worked on through the development of the joint protocol and also through the joint meetings which would be held with the Executive.


Members suggested that the Chairman of this Management Committee should write to the Executive on behalf of the Committee regarding the comments of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees not being treated appropriately and their involvement in the process being questioned.

(f)
In response to a Member’s question about the role of the Audit Committee, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services advised that he and the Director of Corporate Resources were awaiting final Audit Commission guidance, which was clear and legally sound, regarding the role and formation of an Audit Committee.  Currently an Accounts Committee had been constituted with the same Membership as the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee to sign off the Statement of Accounts.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that Overview and Scrutiny practitioners had advised the Audit Commission that they should clearly set out the respective roles of the Audit Committee and Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  

RESOLVED – (1) That scheduled meetings of each of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee should commence at 10.00 am and the Joint Management Team be asked to look at the time of meetings to avoid any potential clashes.

(2) That the Chairman of this Committee write to the Leader and the Executive setting out the concerns of the Committee, as outlined above, particularly in relation to their attitude to the Overview and Scrutiny’s role in the budget process and the comments which were made when the Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees attended the Executive meeting.

(The meeting ended at 2.45 pm)

